Royal Edinburgh Hospital Patients Council

Annual General Meeting

The Hive, Monday 25 November 2013
NOTES

31 people attended the AGM.

Apologies

Apologies were received from Lesley Boyd, Rosemary Carter, Alison Meiklejohn, Charlotte Mitchell, Andrea Ridley and Ruth Rooney.

Guest Speakers
We were delighted to welcome Geoff Huggins, Head of Mental Health for the Scottish Government who talked us through two weeks of his working life. Geoff heads a team of 50 people whose duties include policy, casework and new technology. 

Week One

Monday:  Meeting at Ayr Hospital with NHS Argyll & Ayrshire on mental health, including dementia, children & adolescent services and psychological therapies.  Geoff holds twice yearly meetings with every Health Board in Scotland, discussing in an open and honest manner, what’s working, what’s not working and finding new ways to work more productively.  Often Chief Executives attend which gives a wider focus to the meetings.  He will be talking to NHS Lothian next week about plans for the Royal Edinburgh Hospital and the structure of mental health services in Lothian.  

Tuesday:  An extended Health Committee meeting had attracted many questions to be put directly to Alex Neill, the Health Minister.  These were whittled down to 19, of which three related to mental health – two on autism and legislation, one on the amount of money spent in Scotland on mental health services, which is actually quite high compared to other countries.  He also met the Care Inspectorate board about speeding up response to complaints, and attended a parliamentary debate about size 10 mannequins.
Wednesday:  Video conference with Orkney (he visits the islands for one meeting in three).  The challenge for all the Scottish islands is delivering mental health services for tiny populations.  For example, Orcadians have to access in-patient care in Aberdeen.  In the afternoon, he chaired the Adult Support & Protection Forum.
Thursday:  Meeting with representatives from several Boards about forensic services.  The right number of beds is available but the system does not always work efficiently.  Then meeting with Public Health minister to discuss ‘See Me’ campaign (next phase will focus on people’s behaviours, i.e. not just saying the right things, but doing the right things) and health and social care integration which impact on public health.

Friday:  In tray catch up and meeting about new technology.  Concerns that the cost of new technology takes money away from frontline services are countered by the potential to save money in the long term.  Members expressed their frustration that the NHS won’t use email with patients.  One member suggested greater use of patient satisfaction surveys both during hospital stays and after discharge.  Geoff told us that feedback on clinical outcomes is a global problem and global work is being carried out on it.
Week Two

Monday:  Visit to informatic centre using new technology to help people in distress.  Team meeting in the afternoon – hospice versus hospital care and the need for changes in the care and treatment of older people.

Tuesday:  Multi-morbidity which is a feature of an ageing population but also  now affects more people under the age of 65 than ever before.

Wednesday:  South Ayrshire Community Partnership on which Geoff is the Government representative.

Thursday and Friday:  In Dublin contributing to an Irish Health Services Executive event on mental health, especially work on suicide reduction. 

Questions

Q: Have you encountered any other service user led organisation like the Patients Council? 

A: The Recovery Programme in North America.  So sometimes we’re ahead, sometimes we’re behind.  Trips abroad are paid by the other country, not the Scottish Government.

Q:  Changes to the Mental Health Act?  

A:  To make it work better and cost less, leaving more to spend on services.

Q:  prevention?

A:  Self-referrers have better outcomes – research to find out why.


We then enjoyed an excellent performance by poet Jo McFarlane who treated to six of her funny, entertaining and thought-provoking poems, all with a mental health theme.  
Notes of 2012 Annual General Meeting

These were approved.

Annual Report and Financial Report

Alison reported that this has been an exceptionally busy year, with the Bicentenary celebrations, culminating in the current 200 Years 200 Objects exhibition at Talbot Rice Gallery, and the reprovisioning work for the new hospital – Phase One should open in 2016.  Although there will be no room for the bowling club, a social space for patients will be a necessity.  The Patients Council continues to deliver collective advocacy on all the adult acute and rehabilitation wards, IPCU, the functional wards for older people, the Orchard Clinic, and CAMHS Tipperlinn and Forteviot.  Themes which have been raised include staff shortages, leading to boredom and limited opportunities for escorted passes and affecting staff morale; lack of activities on the wards (this has improved since the re-introduction of socialisation funds following a Patients Council campaign); and adequate community services on discharge from hospital.  The Patients Council has also been involved in helping patients to complete Patient Quality Indicator questionnaires, Patient Safety Questionnaires and Wayfinder questionnaires.  We have enjoyed a great variety of speakers at our Patients Council Meetings in The Hive.  We have continued to be involved in teaching and recruitment of mental health nursing students at Edinburgh Napier University.  In short, a very busy year built on our excellent working relationships with a wide range of people working in mental health.  A big thank you to all our volunteers and staff.

Amendment to Constitution

We agreed to amend point 5.3.2 of the constitution to read “The Management Committee shall consist of up to 8 user members including office bearers” instead of 12 user members.  

Election of members of the Management Committee

Shirley Gowers, Ronnie Jack, Albert Nicolson and Alison Robertson were re-elected to the management committee.  

Date of first meeting of new Management Committee

This will now take place on 28 November 2013 instead of 11 December.

AOCB

We looked at a new booklet called “What Is Independent Advocacy” and heard about an event on 10 December at Waverley Gate, “Advocating for Advocacy”.

Ronnie and Patricia will lead a short Patients Council presentation on Wayfinder.  Would anyone like to contribute?  They would especially appreciate good and bad examples of people moving out into the community from long term hospital care.  

